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December 15, 2010

Re:  Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force
Delivery of Final Report

Dear Governor John E. Baldacci and Governor John H. Lynch:

We, the members of the Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force, appreciate the opportunity to
serve you and the citizens of these two great states as we have developed this Final Report.

This Task Force has met five times over an eight-week period to review, discuss, and agree upon
the estimated funding levels required for the Memorial, Sarah Mildred Long, and 1-95 High
Level bridges over the next 30 years. This included discussion and identification of funding
mechanisms, partners, joint structure, legislation and other actions necessary to meet the
extra-ordinary funding needs of these three bridges.

We respectfully submit the attached Final Report and endorse the findings and
recommendations contained within.

Henry B. Stebbins



Executive Summary

On October 5, 2010, the Governors of Maine and New Hampshire issued executive orders creating the
Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force, identifying its members, duties, and schedule. The formation of this
Task Force was appropriately timed with the upcoming completion of the Maine-New Hampshire
Connections Study (Study).

The recent closure of the Memorial Bridge between Kittery Maine and Portsmouth New Hampshire
exemplifies the need for a unified approach to the Operations and Maintenance, Repair and
Rehabilitation, and Capital Improvements to the Memorial Bridge, Sarah Mildred Long Bridge, and 1-95
High level bridge crossing the Piscataqua River between Maine and New Hampshire. The importance of
this corridor to the commerce of the two states as a link to each other, the remainder of the United
States and Canada cannot be overstated.

The Study ultimately determined that three bridges should be maintained to best serve the needs of all
of the existing modes of transportation, including vehicles, railroad, bicycle, and pedestrian. As the
study neared completion, it was clear that extra-ordinary funding measures were needed to address the
conditions of all three bridges over the short and long term. These extra-ordinary funding needs
prompted Governors Baldacci and Lynch to create the Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force through
executive order.

The Task Force met five times between October 5, 2010 and December 14, 2010 to review, discuss, and
agree upon the estimated funding levels required for these three bridges over the next 30 years. The
Task Force also identified funding mechanisms, partners, joint structure, legislation and other actions
necessary to meet these extra-ordinary funding needs.

The Task Force found that the Capital, and Operation and Maintenance expenditures required by these
three bridges over the next 30 years would be approximately $506.4M. This is comprised of $200M for
the replacement and rehabilitation of the Memorial Bridge and Sarah Mildred Long Bridge respectively,
$242.6M for the Capital Repair and Rehabilitation of the three bridges and $63.8M for the Operation
and maintenance of the three bridges.

The following are the recommendations identified by the Task Force to accommodate this need in whole
or in part.

e Construct the Memorial Bridge replacement beginning in 2011 using a combination of TIGER Il
Grant funds, FHWA funds, and MaineDOT and NHDOT Bridge funds.

e Construct the recommended Sarah Mildred Long Bridge option beginning in 2016 using a
combination of FHWA funds, NH Bureau of Turnpike funds, Maine Turnpike Authority funds,
MaineDOT and NHDOT funds, and Department of Defense funds.



Create a sinking fund that would be contributed to equally by each state to be used for the
continued Capital Repair and Rehabilitation (R&R) of the Sarah Mildred Long and 1-95 High Level
Bridges, using state and federal funding when necessary to address short falls.

No recommendation is being made by the Task Force on tolling, which if thought to be
necessary would be considered by future Legislatures of the two States.

Continue to share Operation and Maintenance (O&M) costs for all three bridges equally
between the two states. Combine bridge operator duties to significantly reduce operator costs.

Revitalize the Interstate Bridge Authority (IBA) to oversee all three bridges and to serve as
Funds’ Administrator of the Sinking Fund. This includes a re-establishment of the IBA, extending
its charter to include the High Level Bridge, use the IBA to oversee and manage the Sarah
Mildred Long and High Level bridges, and to act as a fiduciary entity to oversee, manage and
distribute monies from the sinking fund. IBA members will be selected from each state.



Creation of the Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force

Background

On October 5, 2010, the Governors of Maine and New Hampshire issued executive orders creating the
Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force, identifying its members, duties, and schedule. The formation of this
Task Force was appropriately timed with the upcoming completion of the Maine-New Hampshire
Connections Study. The Maine-New Hampshire Connections Study focused on the identification and
evaluation of potential transportation alternatives to meet local and regional crossing requirements
through the Year 2035 affecting the three existing bridges (I-95 High Level Bridge, Sarah Mildred Long
Bridge/US Route 1 bypass, and the Memorial Bridge/US Route 1) over the Piscataqua River. This
evaluation included an assessment of all modes, including rail, highway, transit, marine navigation,
pedestrian and bicycle.

Previously, the Portsmouth Memorial and Sarah Mildred Long bridges had been determined to be
structurally deficient by the Maine and New Hampshire DOTs and their continued operation requires
increasing annual maintenance costs of over 1 million dollars per year for each bridge. It was
determined that, without improvements, the Memorial Bridge would likely have to be closed within one
to three years. Similarly, without improvements, the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge would likely need to be
closed to vehicle traffic within five to seven years. This near-term timeframe necessitated immediate
actions by the Maine and New Hampshire DOTs.

This study focused primarily on the need for three bridges within the greater 1-95 Corridor, the
reasonableness of closing one or more of the bridges, and the improvements needed and costs involved
with maintaining these bridges over the long term. The study ultimately determined that three bridges
should be maintained to best serve the needs of all of the existing modes of transportation, including
vehicles, railroad, bicycle, and pedestrian and 10 lanes would be required to accommodate vehicular
capacity. As the study neared completion, it was clear that extra-ordinary funding measures were
needed to address the conditions of all three bridges over the short and long term. These extra-
ordinary funding needs prompted Governors, Baldacci and Lynch to create the Bi-State Bridge Funding
Task Force through executive order.

The essence of the Governors’ Executive Order establishing the Bi-State Bridge Task Force is summarized
below.

WHEREAS, New Hampshire and Maine jointly own three bridges across the Piscataqua River connecting
Portsmouth, New Hampshire and Kittery, Maine: the Piscataqua River Bridge hereinafter referred to as
the High Level Bridge, which carries Interstate 95, the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge, which carries the US 1
Bypass, and the Memorial Bridge, which carries US Route 1; and



WHEREAS, these bridges are essential to the movement of people and goods between and through the
2 states, serving as the primary travel route between population centers to our south and through to
Canada to the north as well as key routes for people and goods between and within our states; and

WHEREAS, the Memorial Bridge, built in 1923, links the thriving business, social, religious and arts
communities of Kittery and Portsmouth, is the only bicycle and pedestrian crossing of the Piscataqua
River, supports community cohesion and quality of life, and has experienced structural deterioration
that would necessitate closure within one to three years; and

WHEREAS, the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge, built in 1940, provides a critical link across the river, including
a rail line used to transport heavy freight to the Portsmouth Naval Shipyard, which employs
approximately 4,200 workers, heavy truck transit to and from the commercial service stations along the
US 1 Bypass, serves as a critical back-up route in the event of a disruption of service on Interstate 95,
and has experienced structural deterioration reducing its life expectancy to 5 to 7 years for vehicle
traffic; and

WHEREAS, following many years of evaluation and discussion, New Hampshire and Maine agree that
replacement of the Memorial Bridge, replacement or extensive rehabilitation of the Sarah Mildred Long
Bridge, and on-going maintenance and repair of the High Level Bridge are necessary to maintain and
improve existing connections, service levels and mobility; and

WHEREAS, the financial resources needed to address these bridges are extensive, currently estimated at
$200 million to $300 million in capital costs over the next several years, which will require legislative
approval; and

WHEREAS, New Hampshire and Maine seek a cooperative, comprehensive, sustainable, cost-effective,
and long-term solution that addresses all three bridges;

Six members, three from each state, comprised the Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force. The Task Force
charge was to identify funding mechanisms, partners, joint structure, legislation and other actions
necessary to meet these extra-ordinary funding needs.

A copy of the complete Governor’s Executive Order can be found in Appendix A.

Findings
Introduction

The Bi- State Bridge Funding Task Force (Task Force), at the request of the Governors of the States of
Maine and New Hampshire, has undertaken a process to determine the funding mechanisms available
to fund the three bridges between Kittery, Maine and Portsmouth, New Hampshire. These bridges and
their needs were the subject of the “Maine — New Hampshire Connections Study*(Connections Study).



The draft report was published for public comment in November 2010 and recommended the
replacement of the Memorial Bridge (MB) and the rehabilitation or replacement of the Sarah Mildred
Long Bridge (SMLB). Three alternatives were to be considered: 1) the replacement of the Memorial
Bridge with a Rehabilitation of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge; 2) the replacement of the Memorial
Bridge with a low level replacement of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge; and, 3) the replacement of the
Memorial Bridge with a Hybrid replacement of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge. The Governors’ added to
this recommendation the need for continued maintenance and rehabilitation of the 1-95 Piscataqua
River Bridge (High Level).

The Task Force determined that in order to arrive at funding and management solutions for these
bridges, certain key parameters required clarification. These are enumerated below.

1) Firm up MB and SMLB operation and maintenance costs from Connections Study.
2) Firm up the High Level Bridge Maintenance Cost Estimates.

3) Develop the value assessment of the 1.9 miles of interstate (freeway) in Maine south of
Spruce Creek to the approach of the High Level Bridge.

4) Develop preliminary toll revenue assumptions for tolling the SMLB and the MB and confirm
with Maine Turnpike Authority.

5) Identify toll collection costs with Maine Turnpike Authority.
6) Determine value of SMLB costs that are attributable to rail necessity.
7) Develop information regarding Public Private Partnership opportunities for the bridges.

8) Identify key legal issues regarding tolling and the utilization of the Interstate Bridge
Authority (IBA).

The Maine Turnpike Authority (MTA) offered the use of its general engineering consultant, HNTB
Corporation (HNTB), to facilitate the gathering and evaluation of data, and to assist in the writing of the
Task Force Report. HNTB was also the author of the Connections Study and as such provided a strong
familiarity with the bridges.

The data gathered and evaluated for these key parameters is summarized later in this report. The data
presented has been concurred upon by the MaineDOT and the NHDOT. In addition to this data, further
refinement of the remaining SMLB option costs were conducted by the MaineDOT using its consultant,
Trans Systems Inc. This refinement prepared by the MaineDOT for the Hybrid and Low Level
replacement options for the SMLB led MaineDOT to propose that the Hybrid and Low Level replacement
options be eliminated regarding the SMLB. Further work by MaineDOT provided the refined cost for the



SMLB rehabilitation of $110 million in the construction year of 2016. NHDOT confirmed the Connection
Study value of $90 Million for the replacement of the MB.

It was noted by the Task Force that the final determination of the recommended options for the bridges
will be subject to a process required by the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) and the United
States Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) that could impact the ultimate option selected and design
parameters including historical, maritime and environmental. MaineDOT discussions with the FHWA
indicate that the rehabilitation option would likely fall under a categorical exclusion allowing for public
comment. This may result in different costs than those assumed by the Task Force.

Summary of Data and Evaluation

Memorial, Sarah Mildred Long, and High Level Bridge Cost Estimates

HNTB gathered information presented in the Connections Study Draft Final Report and a study prepared
for the NHDOT, Bureau of Turnpikes. HNTB also received information from the MaineDOT regarding the
Maine side of the High Level Bridge.

A series of excel spread sheets were prepared listing the components of capital improvements as well as
operation and maintenance costs for the three bridges. These spread sheets are found in Appendix B. It
is necessary to look at all of these components as the initial capital investment to replace the two lift
bridges is not the only consideration. In some instances the costs are different from that shown in the
study to account for the time frame in which they will occur. The information in the Connections Study
was agreed to and used for comparative purposes. Additionally, the cost items were grown by an
inflation factor of 2% per year to derive a more probable cost. Table A below is derived from the spread
sheet titled “Bi State Bridge Funding Task Force - Funding Sources & Costs” and demonstrates that over
the first 30 years, the Capital Repair and Rehabilitation (R&R) costs will exceed the initial Capital costs
when considering the High Level Bridge.

During the discussions regarding the data, it was noted that costs associated with the three bridges
varied dependant on the classification of the costs. The Operations and Maintenance costs for the High
Level Bridge, the MB and the SMLB are shared at a proportion of 50/50 for each state. The Capital costs
for the MB are funded at a proportion of 50/50 for the truss spans. The Capital costs for the SMLB and
the High Level Bridge are shared 50/50 for the truss spans including the Railroad retractable span but
the approach spans are the responsibility of the owning state. The capital costs for the retractable
railroad span have been historically paid by Maine within the costs for the SMLB.

The initial Capital Costs, as shown in Table A, is the cost to replace the MB and rehabilitate the SMLB.
The Capital R&R Costs are those costs incurred on the High Level Bridge and the SMLB over the period of
the next 30 years that are beyond maintenance.



The Operation and Maintenance (O&M) Costs are those costs required for routine maintenance and
daily operation of the facilities.

Through its work in considering the costs for the various alternatives for the SMLB, MaineDOT
concluded that the Hybrid and low level replacement options were difficult to justify due to cost.
Consequently at the November 30, 2010 Bi State Commission Meeting, MaineDOT recommended that
the rehabilitation option be pursued due to cost considerations. This decision will require
documentation and concurrence through the federal NEPA process, but for the Bi State Commission’s
work, the capital costs for the SMLB assumed the cost of rehabilitating the existing bridge.

In reviewing the significant costs of the various components of Initial Capital costs, Capital R&R costs
and Operation and Maintenance costs, the Task Force felt it important that the value of funds to be
raised should reflect the need to be as efficient, cost effective and innovative as possible. In this light,
the Task Force took the following actions:

1. The cost escalation should be limited to 2%. This would be achieved through
diligence of a concerted and continued efforts of efficiency and innovation;

2. The costs would be immediately reduced by combining the lift operations to a single
operator house and crew. It was understood that this would be subject to United
States Coast Guard (USCG) approval;

3. The2011 costs for the High Level Bridge would be removed from this analysis since
this work was already programmed and funded; and,

4. The sinking fund would be invested in an acceptable interest or investment mode.



Table A: Summary of Bridge Costs (2011 — 2040)

Capital Costs for 2 Bridges
(MB $90M & SMLB $110M) Cost to Replace

Memorial Bridge and Rehabilitate Sarah Mildred

Long Bridge.

Capital R&R Costs (Inflated @ 2%)
High Level Bridge
Sarah Mildred Long Bridge
Memorial Bridge
Total Capital R&R Costs

Operation and Maintenance (Inflated @2%)
High Level Bridge
Sarah Mildred Long Bridge
Memorial Bridge
Savings accrued - eliminate 1 Bridge
Operation Team
Total Operation & Maintenance

$118,900,000
$59,100,000
$64,600,000

$28,700,000
$31,500,000
$21,800,000

($18,200,000)

$200,000,000

$242,600,000

$63,800,000

Total Capital and O & M Costs

$506,400,000

A significant part of the charge of this Task Force was to develop a plan to identify dedicated funding for
the needed improvements and the continued operation and maintenance costs and the repair and
rehabilitation costs of these facilities. This charge leads to the exploration of the following discussion.

Table B depicts the known or assumed sources of revenue for these bridges. The availability of revenue
sources are not completely certain, but they currently include Federal Highway Bridge Maintenance
Funds, State Funds, GARVEE Bonds, TIGER Il Grant, funds from the Eastern New Hampshire Turnpike
system, and funds from the MTA in the purchase of the 1.9 mile section of 1-95 and the application of
$1.0 M per year for 25 years beginning in 2014 added to the sinking fund. The contribution to the
Sinking Fund by the MTA is subject to the planned toll increase of 2013 being successfully implemented

and adequate to provide these additional revenues.




Table B: Bridge Revenues 2011 - 2040
Total Capital and O & M Costs $506,400,000

Funding sources

Operations & Maintenance Costs in MaineDOT & NHDOT Budgets $66,000,000
(O&M Allocation 50% to each state on all three bridges)

Maine Annual Contribution $1,100,000

New Hampshire Annual Contribution $1,100,000

Sinking Fund Contributions
(High Level & Sarah Mildred Long) $102,000,000

Maine Annual Contribution $1,700,000
New Hampshire Annual Contribution $1,700,000

($26.0M MaineDOT, $25M MTA, $51.0M
NHDOT)

Sinking Fund Interest @ 2.25% $13,500,000

Memorial Bridge $90,000,000
(TIGER Il Grant $20M, $35M MaineDOT, $35M NHDOT)

Sarah Mildred Long Bridge $110,000,000

($6.1 MaineDOT, $28M MTA Purchase of 1.9
Miles, $45.9M NHDOT, $30M DQD)

Identified Funding Sources $381,500,000

Net need $124,900,000

The Sinking Fund is proposed to be contributed to equally by each of the two states. It is based upon the
needs of the truss spans for the High Level Bridge and the SMLB including the retractable Railroad span.
It is expected that payments from the Sinking Fund will be made proportionally on a 50/50 share for the
truss spans, including the retractable railroad span on the SMLB. Projects on the approach spans of the
High Level Bridge and the SMLB will be eligible for payment from the Sinking Fund, but only to the
extent that the requesting state has a balance in the Sinking Fund and only to the amount of that
balance. Appendix B contains a table that presents an approximation of this cost sharing. This table is
an estimate only and presents the proportionality.



The sinking fund values have been calculated to earn at a rate of 2.25% annually. This value was
reached in consultation with Bank of America/ Merrill Lynch, who provided a range between 2.0% and
2.5%.

The excel workbook of this data was prepared summarizing the cost estimates presented above. A copy
of this data is contained in Appendix B of this report. The table above demonstrates that for the initial
30 years there will be a funding gap that will require additional funding from both States. Certain
assumptions have been made regarding the identified funding. Among them is that the operation and
maintenance funding for MB and the SMLB would continue at the appropriate levels throughout the 30
year period.

Value of 1-95 from Spruce Creek South to the High Level Bridge

HNTB completed an assessment of the value of I-95 from Spruce Creek south to the High Level Bridge.
This is the only portion of 1-95 not owned by the MTA in the southern section of the state. The
valuation was completed with a determination of the value of $28.0 M. This value is subject to final
agreement between the MaineDOT and the MTA and is assumed to be used by MaineDOT to help offset
the initial capital costs of the SMLB.

Tolling

Tolling as a funding mechanism was discussed by the Task Force. The Task Force decided that the matter
of tolls as a funding source should be the purview of the respective state legislatures.

Value of Rail Line on Sarah Mildred Long Bridge

The existing SMLB currently carries a rail line that services the Portsmouth Naval Shipyard only. This line
is owned and maintained by Pan Am Railways. The task force requested that the value of the rail line in
relation to the overall capital cost of the SMLB be identified for the purposes of initiating a funding
discussion with the Department of Defense. The value was estimated and determined to be $30.0M.
This value is derived by assessing the physical components needed for the rail portion of the bridge,
$13M, and adding in the value derived from the joint use of the bridge. If the roadway elements were
not part of the bridge the rail would continue to exist and the total rehabilitation would be needed just
to service the rail at approximately the same cost as the rehabilitation of both the roadway and rail
components. The roadway users could and would avail themselves of the High Level or Memorial
Bridges.

Public Private Partnership Opportunities

Public Private Partnerships (P3s) opportunities were evaluated as a means to reduce costs through
innovation through a design/build/operate/maintain/finance mechanism. P3s requires the appropriate
legislation as well as a dedicated revenue stream. The benefits of P3s rely on certain criteria including
project readiness and the evaluation of the short term, medium term and long term concession
contracts requiring rigorous cost benefit analyses.
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It was decided that P3s, for this current analysis, would not play a role in the funding mechanisms for
this Task Force. Additional information on P3s, tolling, and financing as provided by Bank of
America/Merrill Lynch can be found in Appendix C.

Interstate Bridge Authority (IBA)

The Task Force learned that the IBA continues to exist although it has been dormant for a number of
years. The legal aspects of this Authority were reviewed regarding its jurisdiction and the ability to
modify its jurisdiction. The IBA currently exists for the SMLB only. The Task Force, through the legal
councils for the DOTs, explored the feasibility of extending the IBA’s jurisdiction to include the MB and
the High Level Bridge. In doing so, the IBA might be charged with the care and control of all three of the
structures. Funding would be provided to the IBA and the IBA might be empowered with the ability to
generate revenue. The Task Force felt strongly that the creation of an entity to take care and control of
these bridges was the best mechanism to assure that these important structures were safeguarded in
the future. As such, the Task Force proposed the following as the basic duties of the IBA.

The IBA would manage the sinking fund created for the SMLB and High Level Bridge only. The sinking
Fund would primarily assure the truss spans and to the extent that cash balances were available, for the
approach spans. The payout of the funds would be proportioned 50/50 from the funds contributed by
the states for the truss spans. The payout for the approach spans would be in accordance with
availability of funds contributed by the state making the request. This means that the IBA would
maintain account balance information for each state. As the entity charged with care and control, the
IBA should be given the powers of contracting, bonding (Revenue Bonds), and revenue generation.

Draft legislation to re-establish the IBA from both Maine and New Hampshire to provide the powers and
defined duties identified is found in Appendix D.

Task Force Meetings

A copy of the meeting minutes from each of the five Task Force Meetings is found in Appendix E.

Recommendations

After review and discussion of the information prepared and presented in this report, the Bi-State
Bridge Funding Task Force hereby recommends the following to address the Initial Capital Costs, Capital
R&R Costs and the Operating and Maintenance costs for the three bridges.

Initial Capital Costs

Memorial Bridge
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e Replacement Construction Value - $90 Million. Begin in 2011 and complete by Fall 2013

Funding
e TIGER Il Grant $20M
e NH Share
0 Betterment Program $2.5M
o FHWA Funds $32.5M

e Maine Share
0 Bridge Funding of $35.0M

Sarah Mildred Long Bridge

¢ Rehabilitation Construction Value - $110 Million: Begin in 2016 and complete by 2018

Funding
e NH Share
0 NH Turnpike Funds $9.18M
o0 FHWA Funds $36.72M
e Maine Share
0 Maine Turnpike Authority $28.0M
o Maine Bridge Funding $6.1M
o US Department of Defense $30.0M

Capital R&R Costs

Sarah Mildred Long and I-95 High Level Bridges:

e Create a “sinking fund” to be used for the continued Capital R & R of the Sarah Mildred Long and
[-95 High Level Bridge. Initial estimated contribution to the sinking fund by state are as follows:

0 Maine: $1.7M annually

o New Hampshire: $1.7M annually

0 Invest sinking fund in interest bearing account with a rate of at least 2.25%
0 Assume 2.0% inflation factor from 2010 prices

e Costs allocation will be an IBA function based upon 50/50 for the truss spans and prorated for
the approach spans.
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e Utilize the Interstate Bridge Authority (IBA) as an entity to oversee and distribute monies from
the sinking fund as needed for needed operation and maintenance costs.

o Utilize state and federal funding for any short falls.

e Continue to work with the Maine Turnpike Authority and the New Hampshire Bureau of
Turnpikes to evaluate possible tolling opportunities.

Operations & Maintenance
e Combine the bridge operator duties utilizing a single crew and operator house
e States to share O&M costs for all three bridges equally
o Assume 2% inflation of 2010 prices
o Assume 50/50 split of costs between states
0 NH Share Annual estimated value $1.1M
0 Maine Share Annual estimate value $1.1M
Administration

o Revitalize the Interstate Bridge Authority (IBA) to Serve as Funds’ Administrator of Sinking Fund.
This will include a re-establishment of the IBA through legislation as a financial vehicle to hold,
invest, and distribute the bridge sinking fund. The IBA’s role will be to administer funds, operate
and have care and control of all three bridges, and manage each State’s annual contribution to
the Sinking Fund made to the IBA as an independent fiduciary.

e The Sarah Mildred Long Bridge is currently within the authority of the IBA. The Task Force
recommends amending its charter to include the 1-95 High Level and Memorial Bridges.

e Determine Membership of IBA. The prior legislation set forth the membership of the IBA: 3
residents of New Hampshire and 3 residents of Maine. The NHDOT Commissioner is one
member from New Hampshire. If the States want to specify more specific qualifications for
members, the legislation should be amended. Recommended membership for the
reconstituted IBA might be:

o MaineDOT Commissioner
MTA member

Maine Citizen from the area

NHDOT Commissioner

O O O O

2 New Hampshire Citizens from the area
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e Administer a Sinking Fund. The IBA will administer a sinking fund into which both States will
annually deposit funds for the rehabilitation and replacement of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge
and the 1-95 High Level Bridge. IBA will be authorized to issue Revenue Bonds

Recommendation on Tolls

e The Task Force is not making a recommendation on tolling, which if thought to be necessary
would be considered by future Legislatures of the two States.

Request for Department of Defense Funds

e The Task Force recommends that both States immediately begin to involve their federal
congressional delegation seeking to determine the best course for obtaining Department of
Defense Funds to assist in the work required to the SMLB, as that Bridge serves not only traffic,
but also serves as a required railway link serving only the Portsmouth Navy Yard for
transportation of materials and equipment. US DOD should thus contribute its proportionate
share to the work on this bridge.

Recommendation regarding the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge

e It is understood that further study is required through the NEPA process before selecting the
rehabilitation option over other potential alternatives with regard to the SML Bridge, as there
are numerous environmental, maritime and other issues to be dealt with regarding work on this
bridge.

Recommendations for Legislation
e Re-establish the IBA.

o Amend IBA’s role from operation to administration of funds for the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge
and 1-95 High Level Bridge.

e Amend IBA’s role to include administration of funds for I-95 High Level Bridge.
e Authorize State’s obligations to contribute annually to the proposed sinking fund.

e Authorize IBA to issue Revenue Bonds
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Appendix A

Governors’ Executive Order



NO. 04 FY 11/12

OFFICE OF
THE GOVERNOR

DATE Qctlaber 5, 2016

AN ORDER ESTABLISHING THE BI-STATE
BRIDGE FUNDING TASK FORCE

WHEREAS, New Hampshire and Maine jointly own three bridges across the Piscataqua River
connecting Portsmouth, New Hampshire and Kittery, Maine: the Piscataqua River Bridge
hereinafter referred to as the High Level Bridge, which carries Interstate 95, the Sarah Mildred
Long Bridge, which carries the US T Bypass, and the Memorial Bridge, which carries US Route
1; and

WHEREAS, these bridges are essential to the movement of people and goods between and
through the 2 states, serving as the primary travel route between population centers to our south
and through to Canada to the north as well as key routes for people and goods between and
within our states; and

WHEREAS. the Memorial Bridge, built in 1923, links the thriving business, social, religious
and arts communities of Kittery and Portsmouth, is the only bicycle and pedestrian crossing of
the Piscataqua River, supports community cohesion and quality of life, and has experienced
structural deterioration that would necessitate closure within one to three years; and

WHEREAS, the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge. built in 1940, provides a critical link across the
river, including a rail line used to transport heavy freight to the Portsmouth Naval Shipyard,
which employs approximately 4,200 workers, heavy truck transit to and from the commercial
service stations along the US 1 Bypass, serves as a critical back-up route in the event of a
disruption of service on Interstate 95, and has experienced structural deterioration reducing its
life expectancey to 3 to 7 years for vehicle traffic; and

WHEREAS, following many years of evaluation and discussion. New Hampshire and Maine
agree that replacement of the Memorial Bridge, replacement or extensive rehabilitation of the
Sarah Mildred Long Bridge, and on-going maintenance and repair of the High Level Bridge are
necessary to maintain and improve existing connections, service levels and mobility: and



WHEREAS, the financial resources needed to address these bridges are extensive, currently
estimated at $200 million to $300 million in capital costs over the next several years, which will
require legislative approval; and

WHEREAS, New Hampshire and Maine seck a cooperative, comprehensive, sustainable, cost-
effective, and long-term solution that addresses all three bridges;

NOW, THEREFORE, I, JOHN E. BALDACCI, Governor of the State of Maine. do hereby
establish the Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force (“Task Force™) to work with the State of New
Hampshire Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force established this same day by Executive Order of
the Honorable John Lynch, Governor of New Hampshire, to coordinate the states’ long-term
financing plan for the capital and operating needs of the bi-state transportation corridor, as
follows:

% Task Forece Name

The Task Force shall be known as the Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force.

2. Membership

The Maine members of Task Force shall be the Maine Commissioner of Transportation, the
Chair of the Maine Turnpike Authority and a representative of a statewide business organization,
to be appointed by the Governor,

3. Duties
The duties of the Task Force are as follows:

¢ Identify mechanisms that would allow the two states 1o jointly identify and maximize
funding for the replacement, rehabilitation, repair, maintenance, and operation of the
three bridges;

¢ [dentify methods to jointly structure financing for the replacement of Memorial Bridge,
the replacement or rehabilitation of Sarah Mildred Long Bridge and the repair of the High
Level Bridge;

» Propose such legislation that may be necessary in each state to facilitate the funding
structure and other contractual authority for state agencies or authorities consistent with
each state’s laws; and

e Deliver a report to the Governors of the States of Maine and New Hampshire no later
than December 15, 2010 with the proposals and recommended legislation required by this
Order.



4. Staffing and Assistance

All Maine state agencies and departments shall make reasonable efforts o cooperate with the
Task Force and shall fumish such information and assistance as the Task Force reasonably
deems necessary to accomplish its purposes.

The Maine Department of Transportation shall be the lead Maine agency in furnishing assistance
to the Task Force.

5. Effective Date

The effective date of this order is October 5, 2010

dace

i, Governor



State of New Hampshire
By His Excellency
John H. Lynch, Governor

Executive Order 2010-4

AN ORDER ESTABLISHING A BI-STATE BRIDGE FUNDING TASK FORCE

WHEREAS, New Hampshire and Maine jointly own three bridges across the
Piscataqua River connecting Portsmouth, New Hampshire and Kittery, Maine: the
Piscataqua River Bridge hereinafter referred to as the High Level Bridge, which carries
Interstate 95, the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge, which carries the US 1 Bypass, and the
Memorial Bridge, which carries US Route 1; and

WHEREAS, these bridges are essential to the movement of people and goods
between and through the two states, serving as the primary travel route between
population centers to our south and through to Canada to the north as well as key routes
for people and goods between and within our states; and

WHEREAS, the Memorial Bridge, built in 1923, links the thriving business,
social, religious and arts communities of Kittery and Portsmouth, is the only bicycle and
pedestrian crossing of the Piscataqua River, supports community cohesion and quality of
life, and has experienced structural deterioration that would necessitate closure within
one to three years; and

WHEREAS, the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge, built in 1940, provides a critical
link across the river, including a rail line used to transport heavy freight to the
Portsmouth Naval Shipyard, which employs approximately 4,200 workers, heavy truck
transit to and from the commercial service stations along the US 1 Bypass, serves as a
critical back-up route in the event of a disruption of service on Interstate 95, and has

experienced structural deterivrationreducing ity Tifeexpectancy to five toseven years for
vehicle traffic; and -

1

WHEREAS, following many years of evaluation and discussion, New Hampshire
and Maine agree that replacement of the Memorial Bridge, replacement or extensive
rehabilitation of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge, and on-going maintenance and repair of
the High Level Bridge are necessary to maintain and improve existing connections,
service levels, and mobility; and

WHEREAS, the financial resources needed to address these bridges are
extensive, currently estimated at $200 million to $300 million in capital costs over the
next several years, which will require legislative approval; and

WHEREAS, New Hampshire and Maine seek a cooperative, comprehensive,
sustainable, cost-effective, and long-term solution that addresses all three bridges;




NOW, THEREFORE, I, JOHN H. LYNCH, GOVERNOR OF THE STATE
OF NEW HAMPSHIRE, by virtue of the power and authority vested in me under Part
II, Article 41 of the New Hampshire Constitution, do hereby establish the Bi-State Bridge
Funding Task Force (“Task Force™) to work with the State of Maine Bi-State Bridge
Funding Task Force established this same day by Executive Order of His Excellency
John E. Baldacci, Governor of Maine, to coordinate the states’ long-term financing plan
for the capital and operating needs of the bi-state transportation corridor, as follows:

1. The Task Force shall be known as the Bi-State Bridge Funding Task
Force.

2 The New Hampshire members of Task Force shall be the New Hampshire
Commissioner of Transportation, George Campbell, the Executive
Councilor from District 3, Honorable Beverly Hollingworth, and Henry B.
Stebbins of Portsmouth, New Hampshire.

3. The duties of the Task Force are as follows:

a.  Identify mechanisms that will allow the two states to jointly identify
and maximize funding for the replacement, rehabilitation, repair,
maintenance, and operation of the three bridges,

b.  Identify methods to jointly structure financing for the replacement of
the Memorial Bridge, the replacement or rehabilitation of the Sarah
Mildred Long Bridge and the repair of the High Level Bridge;

¢.  Propose such legislation that may be necessary in each state to
facilitate the funding structure and other contractual authority for
state agencies or authorities consistent with each state’s laws; and

d.  Deliver a report to the Governors of the States of New Hampshire
and Maine no later than December 15, 2010 with the proposals and
recommended legislation required by this Order.

4, All New Hampshire state agencies and departments shall make reasonable

etforts to cooperate with the Task Force and shall furmish such information
and assistance as the Task Force reasonably deems necessary to
accomplish its purposes.

5 The New Hampshire Department of Transportation shall be the lead New
Hampshire agency in furnishing assistance to the Task Force.

Given under my hand and seal at the City of
Portsmouth, this 5" day of October, in the
year of our Lord two thousand and ten.

/ éb\fﬁ’d}“&“’fﬁew Hedmpshire

- ..-2 =




Appendix B

Costs and Sources of Funds



Costs and Funds 2011 - 2040

Capital Costs for 2 Bridges

(MB $90M & SMLB $110M) Cost Replace Memorial
Br. Rehabilitate Sarah Mildred Long Br.

Capital R&R Costs (Inflated @ 2%)
High Level Bridge
Sarah Mildred Long Bridge
Memorial Bridge
Total Capital R&R Costs

Operation and Maintenance (Inflated @2%)
High Level Bridge
Sarah Mildred Long Bridge
Memorial Bridge
Savings accrued - eliminate 1 Bridge Operation
Team
Total Operation & Maintenance

$118,900,000
$59,100,000
$64,600,000

$28,700,000
$31,500,000
$21,800,000

($18,200,000)

$200,000,000

$242,600,000

$63,800,000

Total Capital and O & M Costs

$506,400,000

Funding sources

(O&M Allocation 50% to each state on all three bridges)
Maine Annual Contribution
New Hampshire Annual Contribution

Sinking Fund Contributions

(High Level & Sarah Mildred Long)
Maine Annual Contribution

New Hampshire Annual Contribution

($26.0M MaineDOT, $25M MTA, $51.0M NHDOT)
Sinking Fund Interest @ 2.25%

Memorial Bridge
(TIGER Il Grant $20M, $35M MaineDOT, $35M NHDOT)

Sarah Mildred Long Bridge
($5.18 MaineDOT, $28M MTA Purchase of 1.9 Miles,
$46.82M NHDOT, $30M DOD)

Operations & Maintenance Costs in MaineDOT & NHDOT Budgets

$1,100,000
$1,100,000

$1,700,000
$1,700,000

$66,000,000

$102,000,000

$13,500,000

$90,000,000

$110,000,000

Identified Funding Sources

$381,500,000

Net need

$124,900,000

Date last Modified 12/15/10

(60,300,000)




126'8LL'T2$

509'€9V'TES

T€6'069'8$

BIE'LS9'TrTS

T€5'909'79$

880'621'65$

6v.'726'8TT$

045'98T$
€10'6L9$
€L0'6.9$
9/1'629'T$
T76'G8$
066'Tv$
996'952$
9T'6T2'8T$

0$
L12'26€$
098'v7E'0T$
8v€'205°C$

0$
02ZT'6T2'8T$

1GE'26$
IE'6LE'TTS
ZE8'ETY'CTS
055'959'e$
v8y'z8rs$
£60'€TS$
692'€ST$

890'€/8'6$

Z€7'960'GT$
TST'OTYS
729'59%
729'59%
T90'79T$
0%

0$

0%

0$

0%

0$
9EV'8EE'TES
0$

0%
GET'E6S'L$
0%

1€8'050'8LT$

169'670'6$
L2T'075°2$
T60'L9€'8$
TST'OTYS
T90'79T$
0$

0$

0$

0$
9eY'8EE'TES
TES'6TE'LS
0$

L0T'.82°0€$-
£19'09.'22$
000'02Z'TT$
vSr'sIL' YIS
080'6T8'T$

B6EC'0TL'OVS
000'02Z'TT$
vSr'sIL'vT$
096'L0%'T$

968'6£5'0€$

[ej0L

9ET'T8T$
698'85$
698'85$
982'TVT$
29L'e$
8€8'T$
6vZ'TT$
2ES'L6L$

895'06$
CUT'LTS
0r8'zsr$
€9€'LT2$
Lev'les
2ES'L6L$

0$
ve1'86v$
80v'€vS$
886'9T€$
0zT'12$

60L'9$

0%

0$

0$

0%

0r0e
0g

v8S'LLT$

889'c$

208'T$
820'TT$
768'T8.$

26.'88%
GE8'OTS$
196'€VY$

688'92$
768'T8.$

0$
15E'887$
€5.°7€5$
90202

815'9$

0$

0$

0$

0$

6€0¢
6¢

20T'vL1$
€85'95%
€85'95$
008'SET$
919'e$
19L'T$
218'0T$
€95'99/$

150288
S05'9T$
952'Sers$
£26'802$
29e'92$
€95'99/$

0$
28L'8LY$
L0€'22S$
6.9'v0€$
00€'02$

6v7'9$

816'079'S$

9EV'8EE'TES

YSE'6.6'95$

816'079'S$

9EV'8EE'TES

0%

8€0¢
8¢

689'0LT$

GrS'e$
TEL'TS
009'0T$
€E5'TGL$

y7e'a8$
18T'9T$
(4R T4

Gv8'Ge$
2ES'TSLS

0$
76€'697$
990'2TS$
206'6T$

22e'9%

0$

0$

0$

0$

L€0¢
L2

Tre'L9T$
98€'7S$
98€'v5$

125'0ET$

9/v'e$
869'T$
26E'0T$

L6L'9EL$

T,9'e8$
798'ST$
GSE'8TYS
0T8'002$
8ce'aes
96.'9€L$

0$
06T'097$
G20'205$
8v8'26¢$
CTS'6T$

86T'9$

178'2/8°C$

T60°'L9€'8$

GET'E6S'L$

19079T$  ¥¥8'09T$
v12'75$
712'25%
851'STT$
L0v'Es  TE'ES
G99'T$  ZE9'T$
88T'0T$  886'6$
09€'72/$  98T'80/$
06028 zzr'08$
€55'ST$  8vZ'STS
TST'OTV$  60T°20V$
Z10'€6T$
T78've$  vSEves
6vE€'7Z/$  S8T'80L$
0$ 0%
L9T'ISYS  0ZETHYS
Z8T'Z6YS  TEST8YS
L17'182%
6ZT'6T$  vSL'8T$
L10'9$  856'S$

£€86'92T$ 0$

TST'0TVS
¥29'G9$
¥29'59%
190'v9T$
0$

€9T'2LY'Te$ 2v0'veS'ses 0$

STV'SLT'ES
LTT'0TS°C$
T60°'L9€'8$

TES'6TE LS

03$

9€0¢
9C

8SE'€0T$ 0$
TST'0TY$
T90'v9T$
€95'STE'S$ 0$
YSv'SIL'YT$
YSv'SIL'vT$
§€0¢ ¥€0¢
S¢ e

069'.6T$

Slz'e$

009'T$

€6.'6$
00€'769$

S78'8.$
6v6'7T$
G2T'v6ES

118'€e$
662'769%

0$
LY9'eer$
0L0°€LY$
18E'8T$

Tr8'S$

0$

0$

0$

0%

€€0¢
€

865'75T$
¥v2'05$
vv2'05$
985°02T$
T12'e$
695'T$
109'6$
989'089%

66C'LL$
959'7T$
S61'98€$
8T5'S8T$
60v'€2$
989'089%

0$
vr1'Gers
¥6L'€r$
9v5'0L2$
920'8T$

9zL's$

0$

0$

0$

0$

[4304
[44

9TOETIB'T 69Y¥8SLL'T TevcOTYL'T 8v98890L'T TT8TVELY'T 66S090¥9'T LEVBO9'T 6689.S'T 86SVS'T

195'TGT$

8rT'e$

8ES'TS

217'6$
6€€°299$

€8/'G/$
69E'VT$
116'8LE$

056'2¢$
6€€'£99%

0$
808'9TY$
00L'¥Sv$
€L9'LT$

¥19'S$

vv0'TZ$
v79'9L$
892'0v$

0$

0$

0%

1e0¢
Tc

G65'8YTS$
£62'87$
€62'87$

¥06'STT$

980'c$

805'T$

822'6$
¥S2'759$

162'vL$
180'VT$
18V'TLES
yTE'8LTS
005'22$
¥52'759$

G9L'7S$
9€9'807$
¥8L'Svr$
Tv0'092$

9ze'LT$
8YZ'v0ES

¥05'S$

0$

0$

0$

0$

0€0¢
0c

189'SYT$  G28'zyl$  v20'0vT$
8Tv'ov$
8Tv'ov$
€0V’ TTT$
9z0'e$ 996'2$ 806'2$
8LY'T$ 67v'T$ 12r'T$
Ly0'6$ 698'8% G69'8$
9Zy'Iv9$  6v8'829$  8TS'9T9$
r8'2L$ 2L 210'0L$
TI8'ET$ OvS'eT$ vLT'ET$
€0C'v9e$  290',G€$  090'0SE$
06E'TLTS
850'22$ 929'Te$ 202'Tes
GZr'Tv9$  8v8'829$  8TS'9T9$
0$ 0$ 0$
€29'00v$  89.'Z6€$  990'S8E$
€V0'LEV$S  ViV'8TrS  CLO'0ZYS
£V6'6Y2$
986'9T$ £59'9T$ 12E'9T$
96€'S$ 062'S$ 98T'S$
0$ 0$ 0$

8G8'T85'82$ 0£V'T20'82$ 066'TLY'LC$

0$ 0$ 0$

Yv6'65E'v$ GSY'v.C'Y$S EV9'06T'v$

90.'6E8'CT$ 6EE'BIS'ETS £6CCOE'ETS

802'28€'0T$ S€9'8LT'0T$ ¥S0'626'6$
620¢ 820¢ 120¢
6T 8T LT

6L2'LET$
9T9'vr$
9T9'vv$
L20'20T$
158'2$
€6'T$
G25'8$
0EY'709$

6£9'89$
vT0'ET$
96T'EVES
YEL'YITS
982'0¢$
62v'709$

0$
9T5'LLE$
9e8'TTY$
A4
£00'9T$

S80'S$

0$

0$

0$

0$

920¢
91

18S'VET$

G6.'2$

99e'T$

85€'8$
815'265$

€62'L9$
65LCT$
L9v'9eeS

6.£'0¢$
815'265$

0$
YIT'0LES
T9L'E0V$
£69'ST$

G86'v$

282'TIC'TS

Zre'6TL'9$

0$

0$

0$

§¢0¢
ST

8Y6'TETS
€88'Cv$
€88'2v$
6T6°C0T$
orL'z$
6£E'T$
v61'8%
656'085$

716'G9$
605°CT$
0/8'62€$
LEE'85T$
6.6'6T$
656'085$

0$
158'29€$
778'G6ES
606'0£¢$
G8E'ST$

188'v$

0$

0$

0$

0$

¥20¢
12

T9€'6CT$

189'2$

EIE'TS

€€0'8$
895'695$

089'v9$
€92'2T$
2ov'eees

185'6T$
195'695$

0$
[aZR:tet
780'88€$
€80'ST$

26L'7$

0$

0$

0$

0$

€20
€1

v28'921$
8TZ'Tv$
8TZ'TY$
€26'86%
v€9'c$
182'T$
9/8'L$
00v'855$

2T7'€9%
€20CT$
090'L1€$
681°CST$
€0Z'6T$
66€'835$

0$
99/'8v€$
€L1'08€$
2r6'TeeS
88L'VT$

869'v$

0$

0$

0$

0$

[4404
[4)

LEEVTTS

2858

29C'T$

TeL'$
1Sv'LvS$

697'29$
L8L'TT$
778'0TES

L28'8T$
0SY'LvS$

0$
826'TYES
210'eLE$
867 vT$

S09'v$

0$

0$

0$

0$

120¢
11

668'TCT$
119'6€$
119'6€$
280'56$
2€5'c$
LET'T$
045'L$
9TL'9eS$

056'09%
955'TT$
67.'v0E$
6.2'97T$
85'81$
9TL'9ES$

0$
€22'5e€$
869'59€$
vee'eTes
ETTYT$

STS'7$

0$

0$

0$

0$

020¢
0t

605'6TT$

28v'e$

€Tt

'S
€61'925$

G52'65$
62E'TT$
€11'86¢$

960'8T$
261'925$

0$
059'82€$
825'85€$
GEB'ETS

12v'v$

0$

0$

0$

0$

610¢
6

99T'LTT$
620'8€$
6.0'8€$
68€'76$
eEr'es
68T'T$
9/2'L$
G/8'STS$

€85'85$
LOT'TTS
G16'262$
665'0VT$
TrL'LT$
G/8'STS$

0$
902'z2e$
861'15€$
0v0'502$
299'€T$

ovE'v$

0$

0$

0$

0$

8T0¢
8

698'VT1$

98€'2$

99T'T$

€eT'L$
09.'505$

veV'LG$
068'0T$
TLT'.82$

€6€'LT$
65.'505$

0$
688'GTES
909'7vE$
Y6E'ET$

SST'Y$

0$

0$

0$

0$

1102
L

919'2T1$
009'9€$
009'9€$
Tv8°28$
6£E'2$
eVT'TS
€66'9%
£78'S6Y$

80€'95$
929'0T$
TrS'182$
6ET'SETS
250'LT$
£78'S6Y$

0$
G69'60€$
678°26€$
810'L6T$
TET'ETS

TLT'Y$

0$

0$

0$

0$

910¢
9

807'0TT$ €¥Z'80T$
6.1'SE$
6.1'Ge$
0Ev'v8$
€6z 8ve'es
0CT'T$  860'T$
958'9%  ¢2l'o$
TCT'98v$ 685'9LY$
y0z'ss$  CZT'vss
L9v'0T$  T9Z'0T$
020'9/2$ 809'0L2$
268'6CT$
8TL'9T$  06E'9T$
02T'987$ 885'9LV$
0$ 0$
229'€0€$  699'L62$
¥ZZ'TEES 0EL'YTES
9zv'681$
v/8'2T$  129'TT$
060'v$  600'v$
0$ 0$
0$ 0$
0$ 0$
0$ 0$
§T0C ¥10¢
S 14

T2T'90T$

¥02'e$

L10'T$

065'9%
vve'L9v$

090'eS$
090°0T$
20£'592$

890'9T$
e L9r$

0$
2€8'T62$
29¢e'8TES
v.E'TT$

T€6'C$

0$

0$

0$

0$

€10¢
€

0v0'v0T$
€18'ee$
€18'ce$
TST'T8%
19T'2$
950'T$
197'9$
280'85v$

020'25$
£98'6$
00T'092$
8v8'vT$
€52'GT$
280'857$

0$
011'982$
0zT'CTES
0£0'281$
TET'CTS

rS8'e$

0$

0$

0$

0$

¢10¢
4

999STS'T L¥6S8Y'T LTTIBISK'T GCOVe8cr'T <¢vivc00v'T 98L2.€'T 8EE8IBSYE'T 6LY6TE'T LO9E6C'T ¢e89C'T VLEEVC'T ¥668TC'T LSC60S6T'T 8E6SOTLT'T L95898YT'T ¢9T9¢T'T T80YOT'T ¢E¥C80'T 80CT90'T +OVO'T

000'20T$  000'00T ¢ JUIBIA "YO3IN/ 3|3
005'2€$ dsuj “oddy A1any SiaN
00S'2€$ dsujany 13095 SIgN
000'8.$ “dsuj [eLiowaN SIgN
8TT'¢$ 120'C$ Jure In0y "osddy A1any
SE0'T$ ST0'T$ “JUle|Al BUIINOY "9AY 11005
¥€€'9$ 012'9 $ 0UBUBIUIR BUNINOY
o00T'6v¥$  vecory ¢ 150 J03RI8dQO
abpug relows iy
000'75$ 000'05$ ueds a|qeIoen8y RN
0.9'6$ 087'6$ “JUle “geyal ey
000'552$ 000'052$ “JUIRIA U9/ 98]
000'02T$ uonoadsul |rey @ SiaN
Yry'ST$ rT'STS 90UBUSIUIRI BUNNOY
00T'6v77$ v6¢'0vr$ 1509 J03e18dQ
BuoT paiplIA yeses
26G°LE$ (130 ‘Bunsa ‘ubisaq )Burisauibug
005'082$ 000'5.2$ anIasay Aousbunuo)
000'90€$ 000'00€$ snoaue||osin
000'S.T$ uondadsul SigN
£68'TT$ 099'TT$ uonadsul [enuuy
G78'802$ 0S.'v02$ Jreday yuior
8LL'€$ v0L'e$ BuidLasay
19A91YBIH
$1500 W0
("35u09 [eniul "[ox3) [ende) [eloL
0$ (130 ‘Bunsa] ‘ubisaq )burisauibul
895'0S $ "aned "oiddy A1eyuy
895'9¢$ JusWaned aAy 13025
000'000'S$ ‘qeyay ‘punod  J3pusq
000'052$ “goe|day 8189 pad/ ‘UsA
000'0v$ Bunybi -oxddy A1aymy
000'0¥$  deyay Bunybi aay 10ds
000'00T$ ‘qeyad Bunybr
0$ qeyay YoaiN/-2a(3 JofeN
“90e|day 8|qed Jblom
‘aoe|day Jybramiayuno)
000'000'T$ juswade|dal a|qe) Uil
000'000'T$ 1uled osddy Aianiy
000'000'T$ Juled 9AY 11095
000°'000'8T$ 21n1ONAS Juled
006'920'$ “day xo8Q ouddy Kianry
0S.'710'T$ aoe|day 99Q Ay 11095
005'2€5'V$ "a0e|day %99 ueds Y7
000'898°$ *a0e|day 398Q ydeoiddy
abpug relows iy
03 NS pue G6-| - [ended [ejoL
0$ (130 ‘Bunse ‘ubisaq )Buriesuibug
000°00S‘T$  3|qeIoesIay qeyay Jofe
000'000's $  'geyaYy ‘puno4 ’ Jopus4
000'05¢$ “goe|day 8189 pad/ "UsA
000'00T$ ‘qeyad unybr
0$ geyay YaalN/-2a(3 JofeN
000'00S'C $ “aoe|day 3]qeD WBIDM
‘aoe|day Jybramiayuno)
uawae|das ajqe) Yi
000'000'8T$ 21N1ONAS Juled
000'v.E€'Y ¢ 9vejday ¥aq ueds Y
007'628'€T$  "9oe|day %@ yoeolddy
BuoT paiplIA yeses
L0T'/82'0€$- spuny a1e1$ % pa4 pawwelbold
£90°029'v'$ (130 ‘Bunsa ‘ubisaq )Buriaaulbug
000'022'TT$  000'000'TT$ Bunured yoeoddy HN
000'000°6$ Bunured ueds urey HN
080'6T8'T$  CTY'E8L'T$ qeyay Juawaned HN
000'005'82$ Juawiade|dal Y980 HN
000'022'TT$ 000'000'TT$ Bunured yoeoiddy 3N
000°000'6$ Bunured ueds urey 3N
096',0v'T$ | ESE'08E'T $ qeysy Juswaned IN
000°08€'TZ$ Juawaoe|dal %23 IN

T10C
T way
BLEEN 1502 0T0C 1an8ubIH
20T 1509 [ende)

$1500 [eyde) pue ¥y



aouefeg pund Bupjuis m

Buo yeues pue Gg-| :$1s0) [eude) m

uonNQLIIUOY [enuuy HN M

Jeaj

uoINQLIIUO) [eNUUY SUIRA M

o€ 6¢ 8¢ YA 9¢ 14 1’4 €¢ [44 TC 0¢ 6T 8T LT 9T ST 14 €T 45 T 0T 6 8 L 9 S 14 € 4
(08)$
(09)$
(ov)$
(02)$
o
>
(%)
$ o
-
|w)
=}
QD
-
w
0c$
or$
09%
08$
Arewiwng pun4 Buuis - sabplig G6-| pue Buo palp|iiA yeles
(92€'225'29%) (92£'226'9%) (92€'22€'693) (zz0'epL'ses) (zz0'erT'6e3) (858'020'T2$) €8T'ES0'TTS 656'607'L$ 06'9v8'€$ £52'29€$ (8T2'sv0'e$) (8T2'St'9%) OYT'9€L'8T$ £82'SV6'Cr$ 192'2L0'99% YSE'8TZ 19 TSZ'TLY'95$ 109'828'15$ V21’882 LY VSS'LY8'ZYS 869'705'8ES L0v'252'vES 9/S'E0T'0ES 0ST'TV0'9Z$ 811'890'22$ TIS'Z8T'8T$ LOV'Z8EVTS ¥26'599'0T$ 122'T€0'L$ 00S'9LY'E$ 8aueleg pung Bupjuis
0% [ 0% 0% 0% 0% VZZ'EVTS G50'€9T$. 159'v8$ 1.6'L$ 0$ 0$ 18228 900'G76$ ET6'ESY'TS E0T'LVE'TS 9'2re 1§ E8Y'OrT'TS 0/5'0v0'T$. 958'276$ 262'Lv8$ 0€8'ESL$ 92v'299% €€0'8L5$ 109'58v$ 0T'007$ £87'9T€$ 20L'vET$ T2L'vST$. 005'9.$ (9%G2'2) 358123u] pund Bupjuis
(92€'225'29%) (9/£226'9%) (92€'22€'693) (zz0'erL'ses) (zz0'erT'683) (858'020'T2$) 656'608'0T$ ¥06'9Y2'L$ €G2'29L'€$ 282'75e$ (8T2'sv0'e3) (8T2'Sh'98) £G8'E2E'8T$ 112'000'2K$ SE'8T9'V9$ TS2'T28'65$ 109'822'S5$ +21'889'0S$. VSS'Lv2 9 869'706'TvS L0¥'2G9'LE$ 9/G'€0G'EES 0ST'TvY'62$ 8TT'89Y'GZ$ 115286128 L0v'28L'LT$ 26'G90'V1$ T22'TEY 0TS 005'9.8'9$ 000'00¥'€$ 15913}U] O/M B0UB[Eg puN BU US|
08 0$ (7S€'626'93) 0$ (e9T'2Ly'12S) [ 0$ 0$ 0$ 0$ 08 (858'785'82%) (0er'T20'82%) (066'TLY'L2$) 08 0$ 0$ 0$ 08 0$ 0% 0$ 0% 0$ 08 0$ 0$ 0$ 08 0% s8bpug 5671 pue BuoT yeles :s1so) [ende)
000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000°00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ uonNGLIUOY [enuuy auysdweH man
000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ 000'00L'T $ uonNqgLIuUOY [enuuy aurey
0e 62 8¢ px4 9 G2 174 €2 k44 T2 (4 6T 8T LT 9T ST T €T k13 has 01 6 8 L 9 S 14 € Z T way

Jeap



Costs and Funds 2011 - 2040

Capital Construction Costs NH Share Maine Share DOD Total
Memorial Bridge

Truss Spans $40,100,000 $40,100,000 $80,200,000

Approach Spans $4,900,000 $4,900,000 $9,800,000

SubTotal $45,000,000 $45,000,000 $90,000,000

Less Tiger Il Grant ($10,000,000) ($10,000,000)

Total $35,000,000 $35,000,000
Sarah Mildred Long Bridge

Truss Spans $22,085,000 $22,085,000 $16,570,000 $60,740,000

Approach Spans $23,820,000 $12,010,000 $13,430,000 $49,260,000

Total $45,905,000 $34,095,000 $30,000,000 $110,000,000
Total Capital Construction Costs $200,000,000
Capital Reconstruction and Replacement Costs NH Share Maine Share DOD Total
Memorial Bridge

Truss Spans $32,200,000 $32,200,000 $64,400,000

Approach Spans $100,000 $100,000 $200,000

Total $32,300,000 $32,300,000 $64,600,000
Sarah Mildred Long Bridge

Truss Spans $20,300,000 $20,300,000 $40,600,000

Approach Spans $12,300,000 $6,200,000 $18,500,000

Total $32,600,000 $26,500,000 $59,100,000
1-95 High Level Bridge

Truss Spans $29,900,000 $29,900,000 $59,800,000

Approach Spans $35,500,000 $23,600,000 $59,100,000

Total $65,400,000 $53,500,000 $118,900,000
Total Capital Reconstruction and Replacement Costs $242,600,000
Operation and Maintenance Costs NH Share Maine Share DOD Total
Memorial Bridge

Total $10,900,000 $10,900,000 $21,800,000
Sarah Mildred Long Bridge

Total $15,750,000 $15,750,000 $31,500,000
1-95 High Level Bridge

Total $14,350,000 $14,350,000 $28,700,000

Less Savings for Eliminating One Lift Team ($18,200,000)
Total Operation and Maintenance Costs $63,800,000

|Grand Total

$506,400,000]




Appendix C

Public Private Partnerships, Tolling, and Financing



Public Private Partnership Opportunities

Public Private Partnerships (P3s) opportunities were evaluated as a means to reduce costs through
innovation through a design/build/operate/maintain/finance mechanism. A consideration for P3s is
legislative actions. For example, the state of Maine has Public Law 2009 Chapter 648, contains particular
requirements to the use of P3s.

e At this stage of project development and funding source identification, it is recommended to
consider both public solutions and potential public-private partnership (P3) solutions.

o Critical to either approach will be identification of dedicated funding sources for both upfront
capital and the long-term maintenance and lifecycle costs.

e A P3 solution might involve consideration of bundling a single contract across the various
bridges, and/or the consolidation of procuring a contract that includes both the upfront capital
and long-term lifecycle costs into a single bid price.

e Further, a P3 solution might involve a long-term construction and maintenance contract with
prescribed minimum levels of service related to the underlying assets or traffic throughput.

e Potential benefits of a P3 solution include:

e Faster project delivery;
e Reduced construction costs and lifecycle costs;
o Transfer of long-term performance risk to private sector;

e Greater certainty related to budgetary planning.

e Considerations that must be evaluated related to a P3 solution include:

o Legislative constraints that need to be addressed by either/both States;

e Project readiness and approvals to consider bundling of construction and lifecycle
cost elements;

o Efficiencies of short-term, medium-term, and long-term concession contracts.

e Rigorous cost/benefit analysis that explores allocation of risks between the public
sponsor(s) and private concessionaire;

o Cost/benefit of private versus public financing;

o Availability and use of Private Activity Bonds and other Federal programs; and,

e Revenue stream to compensate the private vender.
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DRAFT - Interstate Bridge AuthorityLegislation

WHEREAS the State of New Hampshire and the State of Maine jointly own the
Sarah Mildred Long Bridge, the Memorial Bridge and the I-95 High Level Bridge
(Piscataqua River Bridge) over the Piscataqua river between the city of Portsmouth in
New Hampshire and the town of Kittery in Maine; and

WHEREAS the State of New Hampshire enacted legislation to form an Interstate
Compact and the Interstate Bridge Authority m 1936, as amended in 1981 and 1985; and

WHEREAS the Maine Legislature in 1937 enacted P. & S.L. 1937, ch. 18, as
amended 1n 1939, 1943, 1947, 1953, 1963, 1983 and 1985, authorizing the State of Maine
to enter info an Interstate Compact with the State of New Hampshire to create the
Interstate Bridge Authority; and

WHEREAS the State of New Hampshire and the State of Maine decided to repeal
the legislation establishing the Interstate Bridge Authority; and

WHEREAS New Hampshire enacted legislation specifying that the Interstate
Bridge Authority would be dissolved 6 months after approval of Congress (HB 754,
Laws of 2008); and

WHEREAS the 123 Maine Legislature in 2007 enacted P.L. 2007, ch. 306
repealing P. & S.L. 1937, ch. 18, as amended, contingent on repeal by the New
Hampshire General Court of the concurrent New Hampshire law relating to the Maine-
New Hampshire Interstate Bridge Authority; and

WHEREAS New Hampshire did not seek or receive Congressional approval and
the Interstate Bridge Authority was not effectively dissolved; and

WHEREAS due to required maintenance, repairs, rehabilitation and/or
replacement of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge, Memorial Bridge and the I-95 High
Level Bridge, which are jointly owned by New Hampshire and Maine, both States seek to
continue the Interstate Bridge Authority in order to obtain and properly administer funds
for the benefit of these jomtly owned bridges;

WHEREAS New Hampshire and Maine intend to re-establish the Interstate
Bridge Authority, as previously authorized and with certain updated and amended powers
and responsibilities commensurate with present circumstances; now, therefore

Be it enacted by the People of the State of Maine, as follows:

Sec.1. P. & SL. 1937, ch. 18, as amended in 1939, 1943, 1947, 1953, 1963,
1983 and 1985, and as repealed by P.L. 2007, ch. 306 (effective June 18, 2007), is
reenacted as it existed prior to its repeal;

Sec. 2. P. & S.L. 1937, Chapter 18, as amended, and as reenacted in Section 1
hereof, is hereby further amended by adding thereto a new section, to be numbered 21, to
read as follows:

'Sec. 21. Additional powers. The Interstate Bridge Authority is
further authorized to pursue sustainable funding sources and properly
administer and invest funds for the construction, maintenance,



reconstruction and rehabilitation of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge and
the I-95 High Level Bridge (Piscataqua River Bridge), such construction,
maintenance, reconstruction, and rehabilitation to be agreed upon by the
States of New Hampshire and Maine.

Funds received for the benefit of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge or
the I-95 High Level Bridge shall be deposited with and/or invested by

the Interstate Bridge Authority with reporting requirements pursuant to
the enabling statute, Laws of 1936, Article VL

The responsibilities of the Interstate Bridge Authority are further
expanded to include Memorial Bridge and said Authority will facilitate
cooperative solutions between the two states and coordinate the efforts of
the respective states' transportation agencies in the repair, rehabilitation,
reconstruction or replacement of said Memorial Bridge.'

Sec. 3. It is the belief and intention of the states of Maine and New Hampshire
that the Interstate Bridge Authority, as reestablished and reconstituted hereby, will not in
the exercise of its powers and duties encroach upon the full and free exercise of Federal
authority.



DRAFT - Interstate Bridge AuthorityLegislation 12/15/10 kmh

WHEREAS the State of New Hampshire and the State of Maine jointly own the
Sarah Mildred Long Bridge and the 1-95 High Level Bridge (Piscataqua River Bridge)
over the Piscataqua river between the city of Portsmouth in New Hampshire and the town
of Kittery in Maine;

WHEREAS the State of New Hampshire and the State of Maine passed
legislation to form an Interstate Compact and the Interstate Bridge Authority in 1936, as
amended in 1981 and 1985;

WHEREAS the State of New Hampshire and the State of Maine decided to repeal
the legislation establishing the Interstate Bridge Authority;

WHEREAS New Hampshire submitted legislation specifying that the Interstate
Bridge Authority would be dissolved 6 months after approval of Congress (HB 754,
Laws of 2008);

WHEREAS New Hampshire did not seek or receive Congressional approval and
the Interstate Bridge Authority was not effectively dissolved,;

WHEREAS due to required maintenance, repairs, rehabilitation and/or
replacement of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge and the 1-95 High Level Bridge, which
are jointly owned by New Hampshire and Maine, both States seek to continue the
Interstate Bridge Authority in order to obtain and properly administer funds for the
benefit of these jointly owned bridges;

WHEREAS New Hampshire and Maine intend to re-establish the Interstate
Bridge Authority, as previously authorized in 1936, and amended in 1981 and 1985;

The Interstate Bridge Authority is re-established by re-instating the prior
legislation, as amended, RSA 234:43 through and including 234:65.

The statute is to be amended as follows:

Repeal RSA 234:66 regarding a special non-lapsing account with the State
Treasurer.

Compact Amendment, Add RSA 234:66. The IBA is further
authorized to pursue sustainable funding sources and properly
administer and invest funds in a sinking fund for the construction,
reconstruction, and rehabilitation of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge
and the 1-95 High Level Bridge (Piscataqua River Bridge), such
construction, reconstruction, and rehabilitation to be agreed upon by
the States of New Hampshire and Maine.

The responsibilities of the Interstate Bridge Authority are further
expanded to include the Memorial Bridge and said Authority will
facilitate cooperative solutions between the two states and coordinate
the efforts of the respective states' transportation agencies in the repair,
rehabilitation, reconstruction or replacement of said Memorial Bridge.



Funds received for the benefit of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge or the
1-95 High Level Bridge shall be deposited with the Interstate Bridge
Authority and invested in a separate sinking fund, said funds to be
continuously appropriated and non-lapsing, and shall be expended by
the Authority for the construction, reconstruction, and rehabilitation of
the main spans of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge and the 1-95 High
Level Bridge. In the event that sufficient funds are available, the
Interstate Bridge Authority is authorized to use the funds for
improvements to the approaches.

Funds received for the operation and maintenance of the Sarah
Mildred Long Bridge, 1-95 High Level, and Memorial bridges will be
invested in an account separate from the sinking fund, said funds to be
continuously appropriated and non-lapsing, and shall be expended by
the Authority for the operation and maintenance of the Sarah Mildred
Long Bridge, 1-95 High Level, and Memorial bridges.

The Interstate Bridge Authority shall make a biennial report to the
legislatures of both states, setting forth the operations, transactions and
investments conducted by the Authority regarding the Sarah Mildred Long,
1-95 High Level, and Memorial bridges.

This legislation is effective contingent upon the State of Maine passing
similar legislation to re-establish the IBA as a joint effort between the two
states.

The re-establishment of the IBA and subsequent amendments do not impinge
upon federal powers and therefore, Congressional approval is not required
for this legislation.
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Task Force Meetings

The Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force met 5 times between October 5, 2010 and December 15, 2010.
The following is a summary of the meeting dates, summary of discussion and presentations, and
attendees:

Meeting #1 — October 18, 2010. The purpose of this meeting was to initiate the task force
process. Task force members elected a Chair (Dana Connors), heard a presentation from Paul
Godfrey of HNTB who provided an overview of the three bridges history, current condition and
scope of required work on the three bridges based on the Connections Study. Additionally,
issues related to replacement of the bridges, including permitting, engineering, and the design
build contracting option were discussed. Finally, it was agreed that the next step was to better
understand the existing financial mechanisms and sources of funding that could be used for
replacement of the bridges. The Maine Turnpike Authority was asked to initiate an analysis of
these issues for the Task Force's use at its next meeting, to be presented by Jim Calpin of Bank
of America / Merrill Lynch.

Task Force members present:
e George Campbell, Commissioner, NH Department of Transportation
e Gerard Conley, Chairman, Maine Turnpike Authority
o Dana Connors, President, Maine Chamber of Commerce
e David Cole, Commissioner, Maine Department of Transportation
e Beverly Hollingworth, New Hampshire Executive Councilor, District 3
e Henry B Stebbins, Portsmouth, New Hampshire

Meeting #2 — November 4, 2010. The purpose of this meeting was to better understand the
transportation funding status of both Maine and New Hampshire, and to evaluate and
understand possible financing options. Deputy Commissioner Bruce Van Note of the Maine DOT
gave a presentation on the existing state of transportation funding in Maine. This included
discussion on the $40.5 million currently allocated by MaineDOT for two of the Maine-New
Hampshire bridges, currently slated to come from the MaineDOT's four year "extraordinary
bridge program", funded by TransCap bonds. Deputy Commissioner Van Note explained that
TransCap bonds were revenue bonds backed by dedicated revenue from Maine's fuel tax and
were essentially a variation on the state level of a federal GARVEE bond.

Jeff Brillhart, Assistant Commissioner of New Hampshire DOT then gave a presentation on
possible funding from New Hampshire. He stated that current allocations were $36.75 million
for the MB and $22 million for the Sarah Long Bridge. He noted that a sale of interstate to the
New Hampshire Turnpike represented revenue of approximately $5.9 million a year from 2012-
2029, though it was the New Hampshire state treasurer who legally had control over the rate of
payment from the Turnpike. Commissioner George Campbell noted that the approximately
$5.9 million a year was a potential source for a New Hampshire revenue bond. Commissioner
Campbell further explained the concept of "turnpike toll credits”, which was a process New
Hampshire DOT used whereby funds expended on the Turnpike could be used as a federal
match, potentially freeing up other, "non-Turnpike" New Hampshire state funds.



Kathleen Mulcahey-Hampson, attorney for the New Hampshire DOT, then gave a presentation
on the Interstate Bridge Authority (IBA), which had been formed in 1936 through a compact
agreement between Maine and New Hampshire. Ms Mulcahey-Hampson stated that it
appeared the IBA had been legislatively de-authorized by both states by 2008. However,
Congress had to approve dissolution for it to become effective and that had not yet been done.
Ms. Hansen's tentative conclusion was that the IBA was still in place as a potential vehicle if
proper state legislation were enacted.

James Calpin of Bank of America / Merrill Lynch then gave a presentation on various long term
funding mechanisms. This included presentation of initial funding needs as identified to date,
and a summary of various funding sources available, including GARVEE bonds, STIP monies, tolls,
and other possible contributions from the Department of Defense and Maine Turnpike
Authority. Henry Stebbins noted that some form of "sinking fund" or other mechanism needed
to be established for future maintenance of the bridges. Chairman Dana Connors stated that it
seemed as though funding for the capital costs related to the bridges was reasonably available,
but that where the money was to come from for operations and maintenance going forward
seemed much harder to determine. It was agreed that the Maine Turnpike Authority would
coordinate with staff of the Maine and New Hampshire DOTs to further refine means of funding
for capital and O & M costs, with the goal of reporting the results back to the Task Force during
the week of November 22nd.

Task Force members present
e Chairman Dana Connors, President, Maine Chamber of Commerce

e George Campbell, Commissioner, NH Department of Transportation
¢ David Cole, Commissioner, Maine Department of Transportation

e Beverly Hollingworth, New Hampshire Executive Councilor, District 3
e Henry B Stebbins, Portsmouth, New Hampshire

Meeting #3 — November 30, 2010. The purpose of this meeting was to present updated capital
and operations and maintenance costs.

The third meeting of the Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force was held at 1:00 P.M. at the
headquarters of the Maine Turnpike Authority at 2360 Congress Street, Portland, Maine on
Thursday, November 30, 2010.

Chairman Dana Connors called the meeting to order at 1:10 P.M. Chairman Connors stated that
there was no agenda for this third meeting because the committee's work would be focused on
understanding the recommendations of a Draft Report provided by the MTA which had been
developed by the MTA, MaineDOT and NHDOT in conjunction with the MTA's consultant, HNTB.
A copy of this Draft Report, dated November 24, 2010, is attached to the minutes of this
meeting and incorporated herein. Chairman Connors stated that the task force was deeply
appreciative of the work MTA had done throughout this process, including compilation of this
report.

The draft minutes of the Task Force's second meeting were noted as submitted and made a part
of the record.



Roland Lavallee of HNTB Corporation presented the November 24th Draft Report which Mr.
Lavallee stated was meant to be a "discussion piece" for the Task Force. Mr. Lavallee stated that
the numbers used in the report were subject to fluctuation as more information became
available. Two examples of this were the decision to rehabilitate rather than replace the Sarah
Mildred Long Bridge, which was already reflected in the Draft Report, and new information on
the percentage of state ownership in the bridges and their approaches, which was not yet
included in the report. Mr. Lavallee stated that previously the Task Force had assumed a 50-50
split between Maine and New Hampshire in responsibility for the bridges, whereas the
ownership looked to be closer to 60% for New Hampshire and 40% for Maine.

Paul Violette, Executive Director of the Maine Turnpike Authority, stated that one issue related
to the rehabilitation approach to the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge was the possibility that the
Department of Defense would be less willing to participate in a rehabilitation of the bridge as
opposed to a replacement. Chairman Dana Connors clarified that the Draft Report included the
ongoing assumption that there would be a contribution from the Department of Defense.

Henry Stebbins asked about the Draft Report's escalation in costs on the Sarah Mildred Long
Bridge. Mr. Lavallee explained that this was because the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge was
scheduled for work in 2016, as opposed to the MB, where work was scheduled first, and there
was, therefore, an escalation for inflation built into the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge figure. Mr.
Lavallee compared this to costs for the [-95 Bridge, which might cost around $49 million to
replace today, but with replacement and other work projected over 30 years into the future at
3% growth per year the costs were vastly increased. Mr. Lavallee noted that these figures were
distinct from Operations and Maintenance costs which were higher than usual on the two lower
bridges because of the fact they were movable bridges.

This led to a discussion on the Sinking Fund Concept and Operation & Maintenance Costs which
took up most of the remainder of the meeting.

Commissioner George Campbell stated that he did not believe the policy behind the concept of
a sinking fund for some or all of the bridges had been thoroughly discussed. It was agreed by
the members of the Task Force that this was not the traditional approach to funding capital
transportation improvements and that there might be some resistance to the idea. Due to the
commercial significance of the 1-95 Bridge to both states it was agreed that a strong case could
be made for the sinking fund approach to that bridge's needs. It was also agreed that, due to
the capacity of the Sarah Mildred Long Bridge to function as a bypass to 1-95, a case could also
be made for a sinking fund for that bridge. It was agreed, however, that a sinking fund that
allowed for 100% funding was not necessary and might be excessive due to the likelihood that
federal funding would be available for future work on these bridges. The Task Force therefore
recommended that the next draft of the report include required funding of the sinking funds
recalculated with a goal of 50% funding for the 1-95 Bridge and 20% funding for the Sarah
Mildred Long Bridge.

Henry Stebbins noted that the operations and maintenance projections in the Draft Report were
based on historical costs and asked about opportunities for reducing these historical costs going
forward. Commissioner David Cole raised the possibility of operating functions for both bridges



through one operations station, which Mr. Lavallee agreed would be possible and could
represent significant savings. Commissioner George Campbell stated that the NHDOT had
done some analysis and thought that operation and maintenance savings in the 30% range were
possible. After some discussion the Task Force instructed that the next draft of the report
include a projection to show what costs would be with a 25% savings in operations and
maintenance.

There was some discussion about the use of the Interstate Bridge Authority (IBA) as a vehicle for
the bridge sinking funds. Executive Director Paul Violette noted that if the MTA were to
contribute funds it would need a secure mechanism to contain the money and to ensure that
the money was actually used for the bridges. Director Violette also stated that the MTA was
currently looking at the possibility of tolls on the 1.9 mile segment of I-95 which it was
contemplating purchasing from the MaineDOT in order to pay for the purchase of that segment.

Kathleen Mulcahey-Hampson, attorney for the New Hampshire DOT, stated that the IBA could
be brought back into existence by legislation in both states. She stated that the legislation
might address the composition of the IBA Board and adding the 1-95 bridge to the IBA's scope of
responsibilities. Ms. Mulcahey-Hanson stated that she believed the draft legislation should be
included in the Task Force's final report.

It was agreed that the Maine Turnpike Authority would coordinate with staff of the Maine and
New Hampshire DOTs to develop another draft of the report including the assumptions
discussed at this meeting. The Task Force scheduled a fourth meeting for December 7th, at 2
P.M, at the headquarters of the Maine Turnpike Authority. The members of the Task Force
hoped to be able to complete their work and approve recommendations at their fourth
meeting. However, a fifth meeting was tentatively scheduled, on an "as needed" basis, for
December 14th at 1 PM at the headquarters of the Maine Turnpike Authority. The Task Force
adjourned at 3:06 P.M.

Task Force members present:

o George Campbell, Commissioner, NH Department of Transportation
. Gerard Conley, Chairman, Maine Turnpike Authority

° Dana Connors, President, Maine Chamber of Commerce

. David Cole, Commissioner, Maine Department of Transportation

° Henry B Stebbins, Portsmouth, New Hampshire

Meeting #4 — December 7, 2010.

The fourth meeting of the Bi-State Bridge Funding Task Force was held at 2:00 P.M. at the
headquarters of the Maine Turnpike Authority 2360 Congress Street, Portland, Maine on
Tuesday, December 7, 2010.

The following members of the Task Force were present:

o Chairman Dana Connors, President, Maine Chamber of Commerce
o George Campbell, Commissioner, NH Department of Transportation
. David Cole, Commissioner, Maine Department of Transportation



o Gerard Conley, Chairman, Maine Turnpike Authority
. Beverly Hollingworth, New Hampshire Executive Councilor, District 3
° Henry B Stebbins, Portsmouth, New Hampshire

Chairman Dana Connors called the meeting to order at 2:04 P.M. The draft minutes of the Task
Force's third meeting were noted as submitted and made a part of the record, as corrected in
accordance with comments from Henry B. Stebbins.

Chairman Connors stated that the first order of business was to review the latest version of the
draft report that had been revised since the task Force’s 3" meeting. Commissioner Campbell
noted that his staff had reviewed and edited the report and a version of the report with
NHDOT’s suggested changes in redline was distributed to the task force.

Roland Lavallee of HNTB Corporation summarized the latest version of the Draft Report. Two
outstanding issues were discussed: whether to use straight percentages to determine each
state’s contributions to the sinking fund(s) or to try to be more specific and account for varying
ownership in approaches and specific bridge components, for instance, ad whether or not the
potential Department of Defense contribution should continue to be carried at $30 million. The
report showed a gap of $215 million between the projected funding and needs over the thirty
year period covered by the report and methods of funding that $215 million were still open to
determination.

Henry Stebbins asked several questions about figures in the spreadsheet that accompanied the
report. Mr. Stebbins ended by making two recommendations. First, since the $30 million for
bridge painting on the high level bridge shown in the first year of the period was already
allocated and funded federal money, that $30 million should not be included in the need that
the sinking fund was attempting to meet. Second, the report at present included inflation of
costs at 3% and should also include the interest that money in the sinking fund could earn over
this period.

It was agreed that the bridge painting already funded in the period’s first year should be
deducted from the total need and the mechanism for doing this was discussed. Ken Sweeney of
MaineDOT noted that this project was only a $12 million project, and only on the New
Hampshire side. The Maine side of the bridge had not yet been put out to bid and therefore still
had to be included in the projected need. Commissioner Campbell noted that however this was
done it had to be done in a way which clarified that these remaining painting costs were entirely
Maine’s responsibility, so that New Hampshire did not end up required to contribute “half of
Maine’s half” of this painting.

Maine Turnpike Authority Executive Director Paul Violette stated that he had discussed possible
interest that might be earned with James Calpin of Bank of America / Merill Lynch and that he
would get a specific figure from Mr. Calpin. Mr. Violette stated that the figure would
undoubtedly be modest because the MTA was operating under the assumption that the sinking
funds would only be invested in extremely safe vehicles such as treasury bills.



Commissioner George Campbell raised the idea of reducing the projected inflation of costs from
3% to 2%. Commissioner Campbell stated that he believed this would send a serious message
about the need for economy and could have the effect of forcing the savings to be found. Henry
Stebbins noted that the Federal Reserve Board’s goal for inflation was between 2 and 3 %.
Executive Director Paul Violette stated that construction related costs usually rose faster than
general inflation because this kind of work relied heavily on energy and products that were
made with energy. Roland Lavallee noted that reducing projected costs also had the effect of
reducing the value of identified efficiencies that relied on reducing future costs, such as going to
one operations house instead of two. Commissioner David Cole stated that it should be noted
somewhere in the report that Coast Guard approval might be necessary to implement the
reduction of operations houses.

It was agreed that in the next draft of the report 2% would be used for growth of projected
costs.

Apportionment of costs on each bridge was discussed in detail. Commissioner Campbell raised
the idea of detailing ownership in specific components of the bridges, such as approaches, decks
and lift mechanisms, because the cost of repairing or replacing these components was different,
rather than simply using a percentage split for the entire bridge. It was noted that ownership of
components in the Sarah Long Bridge had never really been determined because the Interstate
Bridge Authority had originally been responsible for the entire structure and it had been taken
care of on a 50-50 basis in the period after the IBA. Commissioner Campbell agreed that in this
case a simple percentage might be appropriate for the Sarah Long Bridge. He suggested that
each state should put together an analysis of the ownership of bridge components and share
this information with Roland Lavallee for incorporation into the next report.

The Interstate Bridge Authority was briefly discussed. Deputy Commissioner Bruce Van Note of
MaineDOT stated that he believed attorneys from MaineDOT and NHDOT were in the process of
drafting legislation to “resurrect” the IBA and to allow its use as a vehicle for the sinking fund.

There was a discussion of the possibility of tolls a funding source for these bridges. It was
agreed that the Final Report should include tolling as a future possibility but not as a current
recommendation and should probably include the analysis that had been done in some form,
either in the body of the report or as an attachment. Commissioner George Campbell suggested
that the Final Report should also include a mention that it might be beneficial to study a possible
fee on marine traffic that benefitted from the moveable bridges.

Commissioner Campbell also stated that New Hampshire currently had authority to do 100% of
the work on the MB contingent on being reimbursed by Maine. He believed that this should be
mentioned in the report because the State of Maine would possibly need legislative
authorization to enter into an arrangement like that if it was something they wanted to pursue.
Further, Commissioner Campbell said he believed the Final Report should highlight the
ramifications of the recommendation to rehabilitate rather than replace the Sarah Long Bridge,
and should state that this recommendation was subject to future changes which might, for
instance, be required by the NEPA process.



It was agreed that the Maine Turnpike Authority would coordinate with staff of the Maine and
New Hampshire DOTs to develop another draft of the report including the assumptions
discussed at this meeting. The Task Force agreed that they would meet again to discuss this
report on December 14th at 1 PM at the headquarters of the Maine Turnpike Authority. The
Task Force adjourned at 3:43 P.M.





